

THE SCHOOL OF PUBLIC POLICY PUBLICATIONS

SPP Briefing Paper

Volume 13:29

December 2020



CANADIAN GLOBAL AFFAIRS INSTITUTE INSTITUT CANADIEN DES AFFAIRES MONDIALES

CHALLENGES AND PROSPECTS FOR THE CPTPP IN A CHANGING GLOBAL ECONOMY: TAIWANESE ACCESSION AND CANADA'S ROLE

Hugh Stephens

SUMMARY

In the past, Canada has had to deal with the matter of Taiwan very delicately. China considers Taiwan to be an integral part of the nation: a rogue province that must eventually be reunified with the mainland. Since Canada relies much more on trade with China than with Taiwan, the stakes have favoured policies that avoid engaging with Taiwan in ways that would unnecessarily irritate China. As a result, there has been little appetite here for negotiating a bilateral trade deal with Taiwan.

That attitude is finally changing. One main reason is because China is already angry with Canada, and vice versa. Relations between the two countries are at an all-time low, and domestic support for accommodating China is minimal.

As a result, Canada is freer than before to consider negotiating a trade agreement with Taiwan. At the same time, Taiwan is interested in joining the Comprehensive and Progressive Trans-Pacific Partnership (CPTPP), to which Canada is already a party. By supporting Taiwan's accession to the CPTPP,

http://dx.doi.org/10.11575/sppp.v13i0.71216

Canada can achieve a free-trade agreement with Taiwan without having to negotiate one bilaterally. The ability to do so under the aegis of a multilateral agreement should serve to mitigate any remaining concerns that China might further retaliate against Canada directly.

However, striking back at China is not a reason for Canada to support Taiwan's accession to the CPTPP. We should do so because it is in the interest of Canada and the other members of the CPTPP to add to the strength of the organization by welcoming an economy that is an important global trader and a key player in global supply chains. In addition, Taiwan is a country that is clearly willing and able to accept CPTPP disciplines. Canada should move quickly and enthusiastically to support Taiwan's accession. The benefits of having Taiwan join Canada in a free-trade agreement are obvious. The opportunity to make it a reality is finally here.

The Comprehensive and Progressive Trans-Pacific Partnership (CPTPP), which entered into force on Dec.30, 2018 for six of the 11 signatories that had completed ratification at that time (Australia, Canada, Japan, Mexico, New Zealand and Singapore),¹ is a beacon of hope in a dark, protectionist landscape. Along with the Regional Comprehensive Economic Partnership (RCEP) agreement, which was signed on Nov. 15, 2020, the CPTPP advances the trade and investment liberalization agenda at a time when protectionist measures by some major trading countries are threatening to undo decades of progress. The commitments and new disciplines of the CPTPP are particularly important because of malaise infecting the World Trade Organization, where the work of the Appellate Body has now ground to a halt because of actions by the United States, and to offset the negative impact of the U.S.-China trade war now underway.

THE CPTPP CAN HELP OFFSET NEGATIVE IMPACTS OF THE U.S.-CHINA TRADE WAR

A recent study² undertaken by professors Peter Petri and Michael Plummer has argued that the CPTPP and RCEP combined could offset the global trade losses of US\$301 billion to 2030 caused by the U.S.-China trade war. Adding additional members to the CPTPP, such as South Korea, the Philippines, Thailand, Indonesia and Taiwan, increases the gains — which jump substantially if China also joins (although, under current circumstances, this seems unlikely). Still, Petri and Plummer note that "The RCEP and CPTPP offer hope in a dangerously divided world. They partly offset the damage of the US-China conflict, encourage cooperation in the Asia-Pacific, and suggest viable directions for the world trading system."³

The CPTPP sets out high-level standards of trade and investment liberalization, focusing particularly on "behind the border" measures rather than traditional tariff reduction. To quote the Government of Canada, "The Agreement features ambitious market access commitments in trade in goods, services, investment, labour mobility, and government procurement. The Agreement also establishes clear rules that help create a consistent, transparent and fair environment to do business in CPTPP markets. Additionally, the CPTPP features chapters on the protection of the environment and labour rights, enforceable by dispute settlement... (It) also includes a variety of chapters aimed at trade-related technical cooperation among CPTPP members, including with respect to small and medium sized enterprises, regulatory coherence and economic development."⁴

Vietnam subsequently ratified and the CPTPP entered into force in Vietnam in January 2020. The remaining members of the agreement (Brunei, Chile, Malaysia and Peru) have yet to complete ratification procedures.

² https://voxeu.org/article/new-east-asian-trade-blocs-create-tough-choices-china (accessed August 10, 2020).

[.]

https://www.scmp.com/week-asia/opinion/article/3090800/can-beijing-ease-us-china-trade-war-throughasia-pacific (accessed August 10, 2020).

https://www.international.gc.ca/trade-commerce/trade-agreements-accords-commerciaux/agr-acc/cptpp-ptpgp/backgrounder-document_information.aspx?lang=eng (accessed August 9, 2020).

THE IMPLEMENTATION OF THE AGREEMENT IS INCOMPLETE

In short, the agreement not only results in important commitments to reduce barriers to trade and investment, but it also recognizes the importance of trade facilitation and capacity-building in ensuring that the benefits of liberalized trade are sustainable. equitable and inclusive. That said, as important as this is, the implementation of the agreement is incomplete. Not only are four of the original signatories still engaged in the ratification process, but the original dozen countries that began the precursor Trans-Pacific Partnership (TPP) agreement, collectively known as the TPP-12, became the TPP-11 when the United States withdrew after signing but prior to ratification, after the Trump administration came into office. This was considered a serious foreign policy mistake by many critics in the U.S, ranging from the late senator John McCain, to Richard Haass, president of the Council of Foreign Relations.⁵ However, under Japan's leadership, the remaining TPP partners came together to keep the gains that had been achieved. With minor modifications (primarily to suspend issues of primary interest to the U.S.), the TPP text was adopted. Now the first priority needs to be to ensure that Brunei, Chile, Malaysia and Peru complete the ratification process. Internal political issues and disagreements, now worsened by the COVID-19 crisis, have slowed down this implementation, but the demonstration effect of the benefits of the CPTPP should help revitalize the ratification process once the immediate crisis of the pandemic has passed.

EXPANSION IS DESIRABLE IF ASPIRANTS MEET BENCHMARKS

Beyond completing ratification for existing members, expansion is the next step. (At some future point, it would also be desirable if the U.S. reconsidered its position and sought to rejoin the agreement.) With regard to expansion, a number of countries have expressed interest in accession, including, perhaps somewhat surprisingly, the United Kingdom⁶ (post-Brexit), Thailand, Indonesia, the Philippines, Korea, Taiwan and, most recently, China.⁷ Last year, Canada held public consultations on CPTPP expansion, seeking input from domestic stakeholders.⁸ Other countries, including Japan, Australia,⁹ and New Zealand,¹⁰ have also spoken favourably of CPTPP expansion. At its first meeting in January 2019, the commission for the CPTPP adopted guidelines for

⁵ https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/economy/withdrawal-from-trans-pacific-partnership-shifts-us-rolein-world-economy/2017/01/23/05720df6-e1a6-11e6-a453-19ec4b3d09ba_story (accessed November 3, 2020).

⁶ https://biv.com/article/2020/06/uk-announces-plans-join-cptpp (accessed August 9, 2020).

⁷ https://www.scmp.com/economy/article/3087725/china-and-cptpp-it-time-rethink-beijings-involvementtrans-pacific-trade (accessed August 9, 2020).

⁸ https://www.international.gc.ca/trade-commerce/consultations/cptpp-ptpgp/negotiations-2019-07. aspx?lang=eng (accessed August 9, 2020).

⁹

https://www.afr.com/policy/economy/australia-to-push-tpp-expansion-in-japan-20190114-h1a1m4 (accessed August 9, 2020).

https://www.beehive.govt.nz/release/cptpp-meeting-agrees-guidelines-expand-trade-agreement (accessed August 9, 2020).

expansion,¹¹ which included setting out a process through an accession working group and benchmarks that "aspirant economies" must agree to meet.

TAIWAN'S INTEREST IN ACCESSION

The Taiwanese government has made no secret of its interest in accession. As a full member of the WTO, there is no reason that Taiwan (under its WTO nomenclature) could not enter a regional trade pact that would be consistent with Article XXIV and be notified to the WTO. Japan, in particular, has been a strong supporter of Taiwan's accession to the CPTPP, despite some bilateral disputes over Taiwanese imports of Japanese agricultural products from the Fukushima area.¹² Canada, for one, has been officially non-committal, but it has certainly not opposed Taiwan's participation. A few years ago, when the TPP was under negotiation and Taiwan had expressed interest in joining the negotiations then underway among the original 12 economies, Stephens and Goold wrote an op-ed¹³ expressing cautious support for Taiwan's participation. They recommended, however, that the initial stage of the agreement be completed first (that has now happened) and noted that Taiwan needed to prepare for negotiations, notably by demonstrating the political willingness to make significant reforms to dismantle entrenched trade barriers. That has also happened, and the preparatory work that has been underway in various agencies of the Taiwan government to get ready for CPTPP negotiations has been impressive.

THE CHINA FACTOR

In sum, the evidence suggests that Taiwan is more than ready to adopt the standards required for CPTPP membership. But let's address the most serious inhibiting issue: the China factor. As much as it is unacceptable that one member of the WTO should seek to block another WTO member from entering a regional trade pact, the fact remains that there are unique historical and geographical circumstances that surround the question of how China would respond to Taiwan's accession to the CPTPP. Each member of the CPTPP may approach this question somewhat differently, but each will inevitably consider China's reaction as it makes its decision.

CANADA-CHINA RELATIONS AND POSSIBLE ACCESSION BY TAIWAN TO THE CPTPP

Caution has always been the watchword for Canada when it comes to dealing with Taiwan and China. Since 1970, Canada has accepted that Beijing is the "sole legal

https://www.international.gc.ca/trade-commerce/trade-agreements-accords-commerciaux/agr-acc/cptppptpgp/accession_process-processus_adhesion.aspx?lang=eng (accessed August 9, 2020).

¹² 13

https://www.taiwannews.com.tw/en/news/3902080 (accessed August 9, 2020).

https://www.asiapacific.ca/sites/default/files/canadataiwantpp_-_final.pdf (accessed August 9, 2020).

government of China." At the same time, Canada only "took note of"¹⁴(it did not "acknowledge" and did not "accept") China's assertion that Taiwan is an "inalienable part of the territory of the PRC." This formula has allowed Canada, like other countries, to maintain diplomatic relations with Beijing, while at the same time developing economic and other non-diplomatic relations with Taiwan. However, it must be said that Canadian governments over the years have always been cautious, if not overly cautious, with regard to more fully developing relations with Taiwan, lest this damage prospects for closer economic ties with China, where the stakes are much greater.

Taiwan is Canada's fifth-largest trading partner in Asia, with two-way trade totalling almost \$8 billion in 2019, and Taiwan enjoying a three-to-one surplus in goods trade with Canada.¹⁵ This total is small when compared to Canada-China trade (\$98 billion in 2019, with roughly the same three-to-one trade surplus in China's favour),¹⁶ but it is not insignificant and, for comparison purposes, is roughly double that of Canada's trade with Australia. Would China "punish" Canada for supporting or promoting Taiwan's accession to the CPTPP?

China has demonstrated that it is prepared to use trade actions in furtherance of its broader political objectives, even when such actions may be contrary to its international commitments. Examples include the actions it took against exports of Canadian pork and canola to China, based ostensibly on phytosanitary concerns, that were clearly a response to Canada's detention of Huawei executive Meng Wanzhou. As a result, Canadian exports to China in 2019 suffered a 16-per-cent decline from the previous year. China has also taken action to slow down or block imports of Australian coal and wine because of unhappiness with Australian actions regarding alleged Chinese political interference in Australian domestic politics and Australia's call for a full accounting of the causes of COVID-19. What is significant is that Australia and China have a free-trade agreement in place, yet this has not stopped China from taking punitive action.

Given this history, Canada is correct to approach any change in its relations with Taiwan carefully. But supporting Taiwan's accession to a multilateral trade agreement, where there are already 10 other participating partners, is quite different from engaging in bilateral negotiations. New Zealand signed a bilateral free-trade agreement (FTA) with Taiwan, but prior to concluding this arrangement, it first reached a bilateral trade agreement with China. Given the current state of Canada-China relations, there is no prospect of Canada and China concluding a bilateral pact that would smooth the way to a Canada-Taiwan FTA. That is not even to mention the poison pill (Article 32.10)¹⁷ in the new Canada-U.S.-Mexico Agreement (CUSMA) trade pact that effectively bars

http://www.china.org.cn/english/features/81632.htm.

¹⁵ https://www.canadainternational.gc.ca/ci-ci/assets/virtual_includes/taiwan-en.html (accessed November 3, 2020).

¹

https://www.ualberta.ca/china-institute/media-library/media-gallery/research/analysis-briefs/canada-chinatrade-2019-year-in-review.pdf.

https://www.international.gc.ca/trade-commerce/assets/pdfs/agreements-accords/cusma-aceum/cusma-32. pdf (accessed November 3, 2020).

Canada or Mexico from entering into a bilateral trade agreement with China on pain of CUSMA being terminated. Thus, while there is no legal impediment preventing Canada from negotiating a free-trade agreement with Taiwan (as New Zealand has done), there has historically been little appetite for such a move. This attitude is now changing for several reasons.

First, as noted above, accession by Taiwan to a plurilateral agreement is different from entering into bilateral trade negotiations. Second, there is unlikely to be public pushback in Canada over the risk of irritating China, given that Canada's relations with China are at an all-time low. This is because of China's response to the arrest of Meng in Vancouver in December 2018, on the basis of a U.S. warrant. A few days after Meng's detention, China arrested and has now charged two Canadians, Michael Kovrig and Michael Spavor, with national security violations. Canadians regard China's actions as hostage-taking and, according to recent polls,¹⁸ just 14 per cent of Canadians currently have a favourable view of China.

Meng may be released, or she may be extradited to the U.S., depending on the outcome of her extradition hearing, but in the meantime, Canada-China relations have never been worse. That fact, however, is not a reason for Canada to encourage Taiwanese accession to the CPTPP. Rather, as Stephens has commented elsewhere,¹⁹ Taiwanese accession should be pursued because it is in the interest of Canada and the other members of the CPTPP to add to the strength of the organization by welcoming an economy such as Taiwan, which is an important global trader, a key player in global supply chains and is willing and able to accept CPTPP disciplines. China could still retaliate but is unlikely to further complicate the bilateral relationship simply because Canada is working with others to expand CPTPP membership. The multilateral nature of the CPTPP accession process provides Canada with a degree of insulation from direct Chinese pressure, while the fact that relations with China are poor diminishes what, in the past, might have been a constraining factor in terms of pro-China domestic influences in Canada. To look at it another way, were Canada to decide to eschew any support for Taiwanese accession to the CPTPP, it is very unlikely that this would do anything to improve Canada-China relations.

NEXT STEPS

While COVID-19 has cast a pall over the global economy, governments need to take steps now to prepare for the post-pandemic era by laying the foundation for economic recovery. Taiwan's handling of COVID-19, meanwhile, has been exemplary. The CPTPP Commission has recently concluded its third meeting, conducted virtually under Mexico's chairmanship. Its statement²⁰ focused on the need to maintain co-operation and open

http://angusreid.org/covid19-china/ (accessed August 10, 2020).

¹⁹ https://www.policyschool.ca/canada-should-encourage-taiwans-accession-to-the-cptpp/ (accessed August 10, 2020).

²⁰ https://www.international.gc.ca/trade-commerce/trade-agreements-accords-commerciaux/agr-acc/cptppptpgp/2020-08-06-cptpp-statement_declaration-ptpgp.aspx?lang=eng (accessed August 10, 2020).

supply chains in a time of COVID-19, especially with regard to trade in medicines and medical products, agriculture and food supplies. With regard to expansion, the commission's statement said, "We support growing the value of CPTPP through accession and warmly welcome the interest shown by several economies to accede to the CPTPP by showing their willingness to meet the Agreement's high standards."

That sounds like an invitation that Taiwan is more than capable of accepting. Taiwan is ready and willing to negotiate accession. The CPTPP needs to move forward and accepting new members willing and able to meet CPTPP benchmarks is the best way to do this. The conditions are ripe, and the timing is right.

Right now, it seems that no one wants to formally apply to join a club where the response may be "no," while the members of the club don't want to invite a potential member who may refuse or not be ready. To break this impasse, CPTPP participating economies, with Canada's active support, should solicit firm expressions of interest from potential members by a fixed date — such as the 2021 meeting of the CPTPP Commission — and subsequently launch the negotiations through establishment of an accession working group. Preparatory work needs to begin now. Canada as the second-largest economy in the CPTPP can play an important role in getting the accession process started, including supporting the extension of an invitation to Taiwan to begin negotiations. It's time to move from talk to action.

REFERENCE LIST

- Angus Reid Institute. 2020. "85% of Canadians say Chinese government has not been honest or transparent about pandemic." Angus Reid Institute, May 13. Accessed August 10, 2020. http://angusreid.org/covid19-china/.
- China Institute. University of Alberta. 2020. "Canada-China Trade: 2019 Year in Review." Accessed November 3, 2020. https://www.ualberta.ca/china-institute/medialibrary/media-gallery/research/analysis-briefs/canada-china-trade-2019-year-inreview.pdf.
- Government of Canada. 2019. "CUSMA Chapter 32 Exceptions and General Provisions." Accessed November 3, 2020. https://www.international.gc.ca/trade-commerce/ assets/pdfs/agreements-accords/cusma-aceum/cusma-32.pdf.
- Government of Canada. 2020. "Comprehensive and Progressive Agreement for Trans-Pacific Partnership (CPTPP) – Statement on the Occasion of the Third Commission Meeting." Accessed August 10, 2020. https://www.international.gc.ca/tradecommerce/trade-agreements-accords-commerciaux/agr-acc/cptpp-ptpgp/2020-08-06-cptpp-statement_declaration-ptpgp.aspx?lang=eng.
- Government of Canada. 2019. "About the Comprehensive and Progressive Agreement for Trans-Pacific Partnership." Accessed August 9, 2020. https://www.international. gc.ca/trade-commerce/trade-agreements-accords-commerciaux/agr-acc/cptppptpgp/backgrounder-document_information.aspx?lang=eng.
- Government of Canada. 2019. "Comprehensive and Progressive Agreement for Trans-Pacific Partnership (CPTPP) – Accession Process." Accessed August 9, 2020. https://www.international.gc.ca/trade-commerce/trade-agreements-accordscommerciaux/agr-acc/cptpp-ptpgp/accession_process-processus_adhesion. aspx?lang=eng.
- Government of Canada. 2019. "Public Consultation: Future accession negotiations of the Comprehensive and Progressive Agreement for Trans-Pacific Partnership." Accessed August 9, 2020. https://www.international.gc.ca/trade-commerce/ consultations/cptpp-ptpgp/negotiations-2019-07.aspx?lang=eng.
- Government of Canada. 2020. "Taiwan." Accessed November 3, 2020. https://www. canadainternational.gc.ca/ci-ci/assets/pdfs/fact_sheet-fiche_documentaire/ Taiwan-FS-en.pdf.
- Government of New Zealand. 2019. "CPTPP meeting agrees guidelines to expand trade agreement." Accessed August 9, 2020. https://www.beehive.govt.nz/release/ cptpp-meeting-agrees-guidelines-expand-trade-agreement.
- Joint Communique of the Government of the People's Republic of China and the Government of Canada Concerning the Establishment of Diplomatic Relations Between China and Canada. 1970. China Internet Information Centre. Accessed November 3, 2020. http://www.china.org.cn/english/features/81632.htm.

- Kehoe, John. 2019. "Australia to push TPP expansion in Japan." *Financial Review,* January 14. Accessed August 9, 2020. https://www.afr.com/policy/economy/ australia-to-push-tpp-expansion-in-japan-20190114-h1a1m4.
- Mui, Ylan Q. 2017. "Withdrawal from Trans-Pacific Partnership shifts U.S. role in world economy." *Washington Post*, January 23. Accessed November 3, 2020. https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/economy/withdrawal-from-trans-pacific-partnership-shifts-us-role-in-world-economy/2017/01/23/05720df6-e1a6-11e6-a453-19ec4b3d09ba_story.
- Petri, Peter and Michael Plummer. 2020. "New East Asian trade blocs create tough choices for China." *VoxEU*, July 9. Accessed August 10, 2020. https://voxeu.org/article/new-east-asian-trade-blocs-create-tough-choices-china.
- Petri, Peter and Michael Plummer. 2020. "Can Beijing ease the US-China trade war through Asia-Pacific Cooperation?" June 29. Accessed August 10, 2020. https://www.scmp.com/week-asia/opinion/article/3090800/can-beijing-ease-uschina-trade-war-through-asia-pacific.
- Stephens, Hugh and Douglas Goold. "Should Canada Support Taiwan's Entry into the Trans-Pacific Partnership?" Asia Pacific Foundation. Accessed August 9, 2020. https://www.asiapacific.ca/sites/default/files/canadataiwantpp_-_final.pdf.
- Stephens, Hugh. 2019. "Canada Should Encourage Taiwan's Accession to the CPTPP." The School of Public Policy, August 28. Accessed August 10, 2020. https://www. policyschool.ca/canada-should-encourage-taiwans-accession-to-the-cptpp/.
- Tzu-ti, Huang. 2020. "Japan considering Taiwan's CPTPP inclusion." *Taiwan News*, March 22. Accessed August 9, 2020. https://www.taiwannews.com.tw/en/news/3902080.
- Woodin, Hayley. 2020. "UK announces plans to join the CPTPP." *Business Intelligence for B.C.*, June 16. Accessed August 9, 2020. https://biv.com/article/2020/06/uk-announces-plans-join-cptpp.
- Zhou, Weihuan and Henry Gao. 2020. "China and the CPTPP: Is it time to rethink Beijing's involvement in the trans-Pacific trade pact?" *South China Morning Post,* June 7. Accessed August 9, 2020. https://www.scmp.com/economy/ article/3087725/china-and-cptpp-it-time-rethink-beijings-involvement-transpacific-trade.

About the Author

Hugh Stephens has 40 years of government and business experience in the Asia-Pacific region. Based in Victoria, BC, Canada, he is currently Vice Chair of the Canadian Committee on Pacific Economic Cooperation (CANCPEC), Distinguished Fellow at the Asia Pacific Foundation of Canada, and Executive Fellow at the School of Public Policy at the University of Calgary. In addition, he teaches in the MBA program at Royal Roads University as an Associate Faculty member.

Before returning to Canada in December 2009, he was Senior Vice President (Public Policy) for Asia-Pacific for Time Warner for almost a decade, located at the company's regional headquarters in Hong Kong. In recent years, he has written and commented extensively on Canada's engagement with the Asia Pacific region including articles published in The Globe and Mail, National Post, Ottawa Citizen, iPolitics, The Diplomat, Open Canada, and others. He currently maintains an active blog on international intellectual property issues (www. hughstephensblog.net).

Prior to joining Time Warner in 2000, Mr. Stephens spent 30 years in the Canadian Foreign Service with the Department of External Affairs, later the Department of Foreign Affairs and International Trade (DFAIT). His last Ottawa assignment was as Assistant Deputy Minister for Policy and Communications in DFAIT. He also served abroad as Canadian Representative in Taiwan, Counsellor and Charge d'affaires at the Canadian Embassies in Seoul, Korea and Islamabad, Pakistan, among a number other overseas and headquarters assignments, including service at the Canadian Embassies in Beirut, Lebanon, Beijing, China and Mandarin language training in Hong Kong.

ABOUT THE SCHOOL OF PUBLIC POLICY

The School of Public Policy has become the flagship school of its kind in Canada by providing a practical, global and focused perspective on public policy analysis and practice in areas of energy and environmental policy, international policy and economic and social policy that is unique in Canada.

The mission of The School of Public Policy is to strengthen Canada's public service, institutions and economic performance for the betterment of our families, communities and country. We do this by:

- Building capacity in Government through the formal training of public servants in degree and non-degree programs, giving the people charged with making public policy work for Canada the hands-on expertise to represent our vital interests both here and abroad;
- Improving Public Policy Discourse outside Government through executive and strategic assessment programs, building a stronger understanding of what makes public policy work for those outside of the public sector and helps everyday Canadians make informed decisions on the politics that will shape their futures;
- Providing a Global Perspective on Public Policy Research through international collaborations, education, and community
 outreach programs, bringing global best practices to bear on Canadian public policy, resulting in decisions that benefit
 all people for the long term, not a few people for the short term.

The School of Public Policy relies on industry experts and practitioners, as well as academics, to conduct research in their areas of expertise. Using experts and practitioners is what makes our research especially relevant and applicable. Authors may produce research in an area which they have a personal or professional stake. That is why The School subjects all Research Papers to a double anonymous peer review. Then, once reviewers comments have been reflected, the work is reviewed again by one of our Scientific Directors to ensure the accuracy and validity of analysis and data.

The School of Public Policy

University of Calgary, Downtown Campus 906 8th Avenue S.W., 5th Floor Calgary, Alberta T2P 1H9 Phone: 403 210 3802

DISTRIBUTION

Our publications are available online at www.policyschool.ca.

DISCLAIMER

The opinions expressed in these publications are the authors' alone and therefore do not necessarily reflect the opinions of the supporters, staff, or boards of The School of Public Policy.

COPYRIGHT

Copyright © Stephens 2020. This is an open-access paper distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons license <u>CC BY-NC 4.0</u>, which allows non-commercial sharing and redistribution so long as the original author and publisher are credited.

ISSN

ISSN 2560-8312 The School of Public Policy Publications (Print) ISSN 2560-8320 The School of Public Policy Publications (Online) DATE OF ISSUE December 2020

MEDIA INQUIRIES AND INFORMATION

For media inquiries, please contact Morten Paulsen at 403-220-2540. Our web site, www.policyschool.ca, contains more information about The School's events, publications, and staff.

DEVELOPMENT

For information about contributing to The School of Public Policy, please contact Catherine Scheers by telephone at 403-210-6213 or by e-mail at catherine.scheers@ucalgary.ca.

RECENT PUBLICATIONS BY THE SCHOOL OF PUBLIC POLICY

THE CANADIAN NORTHERN CORRIDOR: PLANNING FOR NATIONAL PROSPERITY https://www.policyschool.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/12/CNC-National-Prosperity-Fellows-et-al.pdf G. Kent Fellows, Katharina Koch, Alaz Munzur, Robert Mansell and Pierre-Gerlier Forest | December 2020

FISCAL POLICY TRENDS: ANALYZING CHANGES TO ALBERTA'S CHILD CARE SUBSIDY https://www.policyschool.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/11/FPT-AB-child-subsidy.pdf Rob Buschmann, Jennifer Fischer-Summers, Gillian Petit, Anna Cameron and Lindsay Tedds | November 2020

SOCIAL POLICY TRENDS: INCOME DISTRIBUTION TRENDS AMONG MEN AND WOMEN IN CANADA https://www.policyschool.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/11/Social-Policy-Trends-Female-Male-Incomes-2000-vs-2017-November-2020-1.pdf Margarita Wilkins | November 2020

ENERGY & ENVIRONMENTAL POLICY TRENDS: THE HIDDEN COSTS OF A SINGLE-USE PLASTICS BAN https://www.policyschool.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/11/Energy-Trends-Single-Use-Plastics.pdf Victoria Goodday, Jennifer Winter and Nicholas Schumacher | November 2020

ENERGY AND ENVIRONMENTAL POLICY TRENDS: CHEAP RENEWABLES HAVE ARRIVED https://www.policyschool.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/11/Energy-Trends-Renewables-Nov.pdf Nicholas Schumacher, Victoria Goodday, Blake Shaffer and Jennifer Winter | November 2020

GOVERNANCE OPTIONS FOR A CANADIAN NORTHERN CORRIDOR https://www.policyschool.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/11/Governance-CNC-Koch-Sulzenko.pdf Andrei Sulzenko and Katharina Koch | November 2020

CLIMATE CHANGE AND IMPLICATIONS FOR THE PROPOSED CANADIAN NORTHERN CORRIDOR https://www.policyschool.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/11/Climate-Change-CNC-Pearce-Ford-Fawcett.pdf Tristan Pearce, James D. Ford and David Fawcett | November 2020

FINANCING AND FUNDING APPROACHES FOR ESTABLISHMENT, GOVERNANCE AND REGULATORY OVERSIGHT OF THE CANADIAN NORTHERN CORRIDOR https://www.policyschool.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/10/Funding-Approaches-CNC-Boardman-Moore-Vining.pdf Anthony Boardman, Mark A. Moore and Vining, Aidan | October 2020

CROSS-CANADA INFRASTRUCTURE CORRIDOR, THE RIGHTS OF INDIGENOUS PEOPLES AND 'MEANINGFUL CONSULTATION' https://www.policyschool.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/10/CNC-Indigenous-Wright-final.pdf David V. Wright | October 2020

SOCIAL POLICY TRENDS: INCOME INEQUALITY AND LOW BIRTH WEIGHTS, 1979-2017 https://www.policyschool.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/10/v2-Social-Policy-Trends-Birth-Weights.pdf Ron Kneebone | October 2020

CANADIAN KNOWLEDGE AND ATTITUDES ABOUT DEFENCE AND SECURITY ISSUES https://www.policyschool.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/10/Report-Survey-on-Civil-Military-Relations.pdf October 2020

ECONOMIC POLICY TRENDS: THE GENDERED IMPLICATIONS OF AN INFRASTRUCTURE FOCUSED RECOVERY: ISSUES AND POLICY THOUGHTS https://www.policyschool.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/10/EPT-Gender-Implications-2.pdf Anna Cameron, Vanessa Morin and Lindsay Tedds | October 2020

TAX POLICY TRENDS: IMPLICATIONS OF A BIDEN WIN FOR U.S. CORPORATE TAX POLICY AND COMPETITIVENESS – U.S. COMPETITIVENESS TO DECLINE https://www.policyschool.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/09/final-Tax-Trends-US-Corporate-Tax-Mintz-Bazel.pdf Jack Mintz and Philip Bazel | September 2020